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PRESENT:
Mark Peets, Supervisor


Gerald St. Hilaire, Councilman

Derek Bellinger, Councilman


Sue Ann Hourihan, Councilwoman

                                                                           Christopher Rose, Councilman 
                                                              
Larry Hewlett, Highway Superintendent
Florence Patterson, Julia Rose, Glen Perry, Al Olson, Terri Passon, Keitha Arquiett, Paulette Lantry, Rhonda Shorette-Peets, JB Osborne, Diane Kazaz, Larry Hourihan, Larry Sheets, Bob Forbes, and Leon Shorette were also present. 
RECORDING SECRETARY:
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk
CALL TO ORDER/APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Supervisor Peets called the meeting to order at 4:31 p.m.  A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by to approve the minutes of the April 14th regular meeting as presented by the Town clerk.  All in favor, motion carried.  
Grader Bid- Mr. Peets read the publication out loud for the grader bid notification.  He explains we only had one sealed bid arrive this afternoon from Lazore Construction. Mr. Peets opened the bid and read it aloud.  The bid that was offered was $5,500.  

A motion was made by S. Hourihan to accept the bid, seconded by G. St. Hilaire. All in favor, motion carried. 
Privilege of the floor: Mr. Peets explained the rules of the meeting and timeframe of 3 minutes per person for privilege of the floor. Larrie Hourihan, Burke Delosh Rd. started first explaining that his road is in serious disrepair. He states attempts have been made to make it better but it doesn’t last.  He reports the dust is so bad when a car or bus comes down that way, they can’t even open their windows at home. They are here to ask if could be on the list to be paved and during the interim could we put down calcium chloride to keep the dust at bay. They know realistically paving can’t happen this year but it has become unacceptable and they would like it addressed. Mr. Peets states that they will have Larry Hewlett take a drive down and look at what can be done at this time. Larry Sheets, Burke Delosh Rd. was the next to stand and speak.  He also wanted to ask why their Road was still in that shape.   He would like them to come and see the road when the bus comes so they could see how bad it is.  In the Spring he had a friend that wanted to stop in and visit but didn’t dare come down the road after a rain due to ruts and holes.  Mr. Sheets also notes that there are now 9 homes/camps on that end who pay taxes and is requesting a solution soon but to also be on the paving list in the next year.  Even if we use the scrap that we take and dump after paving for now and pave ½ now and ½ next year would be better than what we have. They both know that things are tight this year financially but would like it to be addressed. Mr. Peets said it was noted and they will send Larry Hewlett down to take a look. 
Florence Patterson, Smith Rd. Brasher, stated she would like to be on the agenda next month as she has a few more ideas for her drive-in movie night but she sees it is a busy meeting and she will hold off from speaking about it this month. She did wonder if the people could see the paving schedule so they knew when their road was next. M. Peets asked if there was anyone else who wanted to speak, there was no one at this time therefore we moved on with the meeting.   

REPORTS

Highway Superintendent L. Hewlett submitted his written report for May 2021; a copy is attached to the original of these minutes. Larry noted that the road side garbage was excessive this year and they were able to get one whole truck load just off the Quinell rd. He also explains that they had a problem in the rear end of a truck.  We paid $3,300 for the back end, $700 to have them put it in and we had it back in working order by Wednesday. Road paving has been changed around with the bridge out.  The Quinell Rd. isn’t designed for that amount of traffic and he wanted to wait until after the bridge work was done but there is no way. We will have more problems if we wait. Speed limit was also approved for the Quinell Rd. and the middle of Buck Ave at 45 MPH. 
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D. Bellinger asked if the summer help will be taking care of the park up on the S curve?  He also wondered if we have gotten any complaints about the neighbors infiltrating near the park. Larry states yes, they will be mowing and clean up but he doesn’t think anyone will be taking care of the flowers this year. There have been a few complaints, tried to talk to them, they are renters and we may have to talk to landlord if it continues.  Two summer kids started Monday and the other 2 will start this coming Monday. Mr. Peets explains that he did speak to the folks by the park and we will just have to continue to monitor the area. 
Code Enforcement

R. Forbes submitted his written report dated 04/19/2021.  Copy attached to the original of these minutes.  Mr. Forbes explains that he has had 25 permits this year and has been very busy so makes for a good year so far.  He continues to work on a complaint regarding 197 CR 52.  He has sent a letter and owner will not answer the door with multiple attempts. S. Hourihan asked if we could send another letter and state, he has 30 days because it gets worse and worse up there. 
Town Clerk
Bethany St. Hilaire submitted the town clerk report for April, 2021.  Copy attached to the original of these minutes. No questions for Bethany at this time. 

Larry Hewlett left meeting @ 4:45. 
Assessor 
L. Shorette submitted his written report for April 2021; a copy is attached to the original of these minutes. He explains that as he has been processing the STAR information, he just knows how confusing it is as there is an exemption and a credit now. Now the state has a credit where you pay the school taxes up front and they reimburse you. The only benefit with that is they will adjust occasionally with the cost-of-living increase and those will see that in their reimbursement. If you just have star exemption and you don’t pay taxes in you won’t see that adjustment. Basic star is going back up to $30,000 and Enhanced Star will be at $70,100 where a year ago Star was only at $24,500 and Enhanced was at $54,500.  Leon explains that if you have basic star already and you turn 65 you can now apply for Enhanced star, if you want the credit where you pay upfront with reimbursement you have to call the state and tell them.  The other thing the state is doing now is monitoring your income.  So, if you make too much one year, they may bounce you back to basic star and when you meet requirement will put you back in enhanced star category.  Enhanced star you may only make $90,000 a year, for Basic star it is $500,000 and is only on your primary residence.  Keitha Arquiett asked if that was automatic?  Leon states that it is automatic if you have been signed up, they are no longer requiring you to redo your application every year but as a first-time home buyer, purchase a new house or when you turn 65 you must apply. 
Leon just wanted to thank Bethany and Marcie for taking countless phone calls, setting up appointments and helping with organizing. The final Role will come out with all the changes July 1st.  Mark Peets wanted Leon to clarify that they have until 8PM on May 25th to get grievance forms in. Leon said yes but the sooner the better to get an appt. and for the BAR to have a chance to look over the paperwork submitted. Also, you don’t necessarily need a phone call, if you have all your information in the paperwork, the BAR can review and make a decision off that information but if you feel you need to add more you can request a phone call. 
M. Peets asked if there were any other questions for Leon, no response and we moved forward with the meeting. 

Glen Perry left the meeting at 4:55.

Economic Development 
Supervisor Peets reported that we had a meeting with the Solar farm a few weeks ago and another will happen in the next month. We talked about what the North Side Solar farm will entail, what building fees the Town will take in and some other good information regarding the process and its status. M. Peets then attended the St. Lawrence County Supervisors meeting and we had a gentleman from the IDA tell us there are quite a few solar projects going on throughout the area. They are negotiating pilot money that will be coming to each Town, in our case this project is 90% in Brasher and we may possibly get $5,000 per megawatt. 
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That could be $600,000-$800,000 in revenue for us and with the new revaluation our tax rate will go down and we can drop taxes even more than anticipated. What Mr. Peets wants everyone to know is that the budget each year does not change much, it is always around the $600,000 dollar mark and we stay below the allowed percent of tax increase each year. He is looking forward to the day the budget comes out especially if solar project gets pilot monies approved. 
Julia Rose asked if we knew if they moved from Article 10 to another process. She had heard that at the county and if it does move to that other process, they were talking about encouraging them to provide free and reduced power to the entire Town. She is unsure if that supersedes the pilot or if it is addition to.  Mr. Peets explains he talked to the Lawyer and he was assured it was still filed in Article 10.  He states that he had heard newer projects that are starting like the one in Town of Canton, is under that other process.   Julia suggested he confirm that and he said he would look into that because he was under the impression once in Article 10 had to stay that way.  Julia said it may be better for us under a different process as it would allow for more flexibility and better outcomes for the Towns.  Mr. Peets thanked her and would get back to us with more information once he spoke with Lawyers again. 

Verizon Tower is still on hold as they have had their budget cut.  They continue to look for the best property but are unsure when they will be funded to move forward with this project. We will continue to hope that they will find land in Brasher that will work for them in the future so that it can supply another revenue stream for us. 

OLD BUSINESS-
DUFLO insect Spray – Duflo Contract was sent out; they have advertised in the paper and once that has been published for 7 days and the weather is in a good place he will fly in and spray.  We have had some properties opt out and Jeff was made aware of those to plug into the GPS. 
Library- We had a discussion last meeting regarding the Badenhausen Library.  Mr. Peets spoke with the Lawyer and we have no legal obligation to pick up the cost of running the library.  He explains that he and Mr. Rose met with the representative to discuss this matter and they understood that at this time they will have to explore more options of funding. With the revaluation and all that has gone on in the last year with COVID we didn’t feel we could or that the Tax payers would want to take on this financial matter. They had provided us with the library budget that as you can see stops in April as they closed due to Covid restrictions.  They have been open 25 hours per week so they could be considered a library and they had discussed moving to less than 20 hours and becoming a reading center. At this time, it cost $65,000 per year to run.  In the future if they would like the Town Board to consider this, they would have to put out a new petition or they could consider getting the school involved like they tried in the Town of Massena. 
Shred Event- Just a reminder of Free Shred event May 22nd 9AM-12PM right here in the parking lot for those taxpayers in the Town of Brasher. Your documents will be shredded in front of you. Mr. Peets wanted to thank Julia Rose and the Planning Board for this idea and we are pleased to be able to offer new services for the people. 
NEW BUSINESS- 

REAPPOINTMENTS- Julia Rose has been on the planning board since 2012 and Mr. Peets would like to re appoint her for another 5-year term.  A motion was made by Gerald St. Hilaire, seconded by D. Bellinger.  All in favor, motion carried. 

Robert Carter has been on the planning board since 2013 and Mr. Peets would like to re appoint him for another 5-year term.  A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by S. Hourihan.  All in favor, motion carried. 

MYERS ROAD TRAIL PROPOSAL- Steve Wilson Sr. send us a proposal asking to open the Myers Road and Vice Road to ATV/UTV traffic and adding that area to the County Trail System. Mr. Peets explains with the bridge out the trail system is not being used properly. Adding these roads would give Helena more exposure as well as in Town Businesses in Brasher. If you all decide you want to move forward with this the next step would be to contact the county and of course the trail coordinator Deb Christy. Also, Steve Wilson explained it would be beneficial to join the Parishville ATV club and have a Brasher/Helena Chapter which would allow them to get access to trail funding.
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S. Hourihan says it is a great idea for the local economy but she states there is a huge issue with the ATV/UTV’s having a free for all on the roads with no helmets and using the trails when they are closed. They will ruin it for all or there will be a bad accident.  M. Peets agreed and is hoping people will come to realize they will ruin the good thing they have going. He did state that in the next month UTV’s will be able to purchase a permit to ride on the trails.  Keitha Arquiett said with COVID people just want to get out and do things and the season is just starting.  She does not agree with them not wearing helmets and they can wreck a road quickly.  S. Hourihan states that her issue is with the kids speeding and no helmets. 

JB Osborne states even the Amish buggies are handled by kids when they shouldn’t be.  He was going down the road and a horse got away from a child driver. S. Hourihan stated it was different as a horse is galloping but a UTV can go 40-50 MPH. Mr. Peets is hoping to have more patrolling of the area and give some warnings out. 

D. Bellinger states trail system is great but we need the residents to be responsible and the parents responsible for the kids. 

Larrie Hourihan states that maybe we could bring the Sheriff in to speak to the young riders about safety.  Deb Christy used to have a program for riding safety, Mr. Peets states maybe we could have her use this facility for a class. 

Rhonda Peets asked if there are laws now that maybe we could post on the school and Town website to let the kids know they will be held accountable. M. Peets said we could work together with the school to get some of this done. 

S. Hourihan states as a board and as a community we need to work on this to prevent a tragedy before it happens.   

C. Rose asked for contact information and he will work on some it from his end at school. 

A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by S. Hourihan to move forward in this process of adding the above roads to the trail system.  All in favor, motion carried. 

LBSH Housing Request- M. Peets states Bethany had sent out the letter to the Board members so they could see the request.  Since then, he has spoken to Clark Decker who has met with the Director of LBSH.  At this time, they plan to apply for FEMA relief which is 100% refunding those struggling through COVID.  LBSH did show how much they have had to pay out and the struggles they have endured but now the request is off the table. 

The Town is slated to get $260,000 but it hasn’t left the bank yet.  This is the money we talked last meeting to hope and use for infrastructure, broad band, Covid related expenses, and our Water project.  When they send the money, they should give us direction on how we can use it.  
Larrie Hourihan resignation- M. Peets explains that Larrie sent us a letter to resign from the Zoning Board.  A motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to accept this resignation. All in favor, motion carried. We will do a search and try to find someone to fill that position. 
APPROVAL OF CURRENT BILLS

The Town Board auditing committee had audited the following bills as presented for payment for May 19, 2021.
      A motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by D. Bellinger to pay all bills as presented by the Town Clerk and audited by the Town Board Auditing Committee.  
All in favor, motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT
      A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by S. Hourihan to adjourn the meeting at 5:50 p.m.  All in favor, motion carried. The next regular meeting of the Brasher Town Board will be held at the Municipal building in Brasher Falls, NY at 4:30 p.m. on Monday, June 7, 2021.
Respectfully Submitted,  

Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk

